


Mullion Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 17 July 2018 at 7.00pm in The Centenary Room, Methodist Chapel, Churchtown, Mullion


Councillors Present


P Gilbert				M Rowse			
I Harvey (Vice Chairman)		Mrs L Skeites	
J Lang				P Wilkins
H Pickett (Chairman)		R Willey				
					


Six members of the public attended the meeting.


The Chairman opened the meeting, welcomed everyone and advised of the fire procedures. 


1. 	Public Session

Mr R Felce advised the meeting that there continued to be changes to the cliffs from Kynance along to Gunwalloe as contained in the Shoreline Management Plan.  Several significant rock falls had taken place recently.  There were also changes to the rock face at Mullion Cove.  Repairs to the cliff in the north west corner would be undertaken before the end of July by climbers.  However, the crack in the south pier continued to expand following the poor repairs undertaken in 2015.

2.	Absence

Councillor Mrs C Rule had submitted her apologies to the meeting.

3.	Minutes

It was proposed by Councillor R Willey, seconded by Councillor J Lang and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 19 June 2018 be approved as a true record and was duly signed by the Chairman.

4.	Declarations of Interest

Councillor P Gilbert declared an interest in item 8, Public Rights of Way as a property that was to be discussed was owned by his sister and her husband.  He signed the register of interest and left the meeting during the discussion.

5.	Planning

Following consideration by the Councillors of the Planning Applications received from Cornwall Council, the following decisions were made:


PA18/05305 - Mr P Waterworth - Rose Cottage, Predannack - Application for an existing Lawful Development Certificate in respect of a static caravan within the curtilage of Rose Cottage, used all year round as a self contained annexe by the applicant's friends and family

The Clerk had received one letter of objection from a neighbouring property stating that there was currently no caravan on the site and that when there was a caravan on the site, it had never been lived in.

Councillor J Lang advised the meeting that the old caravan (which had now been removed from the site) had never been lived in.  One of the caravans that had been placed on the site blew over the hedge in 2004 and was replaced with a newer caravan from a neighbouring caravan park.  However, the caravan had only been used for storage incidental to the land owners’ business.  The current owner of the land had only bought the site in January 2018 and had no evidence that the caravan had been lived in for the previous 15 years.  

It was felt that this application for a Certificate of Lawfulness was a try on in an attempt to have a chalet placed on the site.  The site was located substantially outside of the domestic curtilage of the property, well within an open field where development would not be supported.  Local people were willing to testify against the 15 year habitation claim.

It was proposed by Councillor J Lang, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED to object to the Certificate of Lawfulness application in the strongest terms.  The Clerk was asked to involve Councillor Mrs C Rule in this matter.

PA18/05801- Mr & Mrs K Penney - Little Pendower, Nansmellyon Road - Proposed extension and internal alterations 

No comments had been received from the public in relation to this application, which was located within the development boundary.

It was proposed by Councillor P Wilkins, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to support the application.

PA18/05570- Mr And Mrs C Rendall - 24 Tregellas Road - Application for change of use domestic workshop to hairdressing salon

The Applicant explained the reasons for this application.

It was proposed by Councillor J Lang, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED to support the application.

PA18/06318 – Mr T Ramsey – Morlanow, Lender Lane – Tree Works

It was unclear as to whether a Tree Preservation Order applied to the trees in question.  In any event, it was proposed by Councillor R Willey, seconded by Councillor J Lang and RESOLVED to support the application



PA18/01844 – Pre-app – Land adjacent to Laflouder Farmhouse, Laflouder Lane – Erection of dwelling(s)

Although the Parish Council had not been invited to make a comment on this application, it was felt that the proposal should be discussed by Councillors.

The proposal site was the only amenity land for the properties at the Laflouder Barn development.  Historically, the (now converted) barns and this land belonged to the farmhouse.  The Parish Council felt that the use of amenity land for development on this site was not appropriate as it would leave the Laflouder Barn development with no outside space.

The proposal was for development on the west side of Byway 28, known locally as Piggy Lane.  If this proposal was allowed, it would be the first development to take place to the west of the byway and would undoubtedly open up the remainder of Laflouder Valley for development.

Any development on this small piece of land would not be inkeeping with the neighbouring properties and would be overdevelopment of the site.

The Clerk was asked to encourage the Planning Officer to visit the site and not undertake a desktop assessment of the application due to the location of the proposal.

It was proposed by Councillor R Willey, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED to object to the application on the following grounds:-

· Loss of amenity land
· Overdevelopment of the site is multiple dwellings were allowed
· Polurrian Valley development gate would be opened up if this development is allowed.

Three Councillors abstained from the vote.

The Clerk read out the following Decision Notices received from Cornwall Council:-

PA18/03662 - Mr T Hassell - Mullion Cove Hotel - Proposed spa building, landscaping and upgrading of existing outdoor swimming pool – Approved

PA18/03974 – Mr W J Mundy - Plot Adj To Number 2 Churchy Fields Laflouder Fields - Outline planning permission with all matters reserved: Erection of a dwelling – Approved

PA18/04933 - Mr & Mrs Proffitt – Tregwinian, Polurrian Cliffs - Proposed replacement pitched roof front extension, in lieu of mono pitched extension and proposed kitchen extension following the demolition of existing sub-standard lean-to extension and associated internal works – Approved

The Clerk was asked for an update on the erection of a fence at Laflouder thatch which was now subject to a Planning Enforcement enquiry.  Unfortunately, due to Data Protection, the Officers at Cornwall Council would not discuss the issue.


Two members of the public left the meeting.


6.	Report from Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule 

Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule had not submitted a report for the meeting due to unforeseen circumstances causing her to submit her apologies for the meeting.

7.	Chairman and Clerks Comments 

The Chairman thanked Councillor R Willey and his Working Party for their efforts to improve the boggy surface of Footpath 3 leading from Ghost Hill to Predannack Manor.

8.	Public Rights of Way

Councillor P Gilbert left the meeting for the discussion of Footpath 3.

Footpath 3, Ghost Hill to Predannack Manor Farm, continued to be very wet in one location of the path even after an extensive dry period.  There were concerns that there was a leak from a neighbouring properties soakaway and the Clerk had written to the owners.  However, the owners did not feel that there was a leak and that the water was coming off the airfield.  The issue was further exacerbated by the erection of a fence which was forcing walkers into the wet area.  The Clerk had spoken to the Public Protection Team at Cornwall Council who were going to visit the site.  Councillor J Lang had ascertained that the land was owned by the National Trust, or Lanhydrock.  The Clerk was asked to write to the National Trust to ask them to look at the problem further and to find a more permanently resolution, and to copy in the Countryside Access Team at Cornwall Council to bring them up to date.

Councillor P Gilbert re-entered the meeting.

Plastic matting was to be laid in Angrouse Copse on footpath 15 due to the ground being fairly level and dry.  Councillors M Rowse and R Willey would get a working party together to undertake the work.

9.	Public Open Spaces 

Councillor I Harvey advised the meeting that the Park was in a good condition.

The Clerk had heard from Cornwall Council that the amenity money could be used to fund the replacement ‘Mullion Guide’ signs in the car parks.  It was proposed by Councillor I Harvey, seconded by the Chairman and RESOLVED to order two different signs (with ‘you are here’ labels) as soon as possible.

The Clerk had made contact with representatives from Cornwall Council regarding the purchasing of the additional cemetery land.  It had been agreed that the Parish Council could use the amenity money to purchase the land.  However, tests needed to be undertaken on the site to ensure that it was suitable for burials to take place in that area.  Therefore, subject to the survey being acceptable, it was proposed by Councillor P Wilkins, seconded by Councillor P Gilbert and RESOLVED to purchase the land for the extension of the cemetery.  Mark Tonkin would be asked to check the digging quality of the site once the DEFRA tests had been undertaken.

A quote had been obtained from the existing CCTV operator to replace the cameras and bring the system up to current standards.  The Clerk was asked to obtain another quote to and ask Cornwall Council to use the amenity money for the replacement system.

10. 	Highways 

The hedges leading from the junction of Ghost Hill and Nansmellyon Road down towards Mullion Cove required severely cutting back.  The Clerk had requested for this to take place, but would chase Cormac again.

The broken Willis Vean sign had now been completely removed from Nansmellyon Road.  The Clerk would contact Cormac and ask for it to be reinstated.

The Clerk had sent a thank you email to David Endean for the fantastic refurbishment project of the fingerpost at Penhale.  Everyone agreed that it was a worthwhile project which looked wonderful.

11.	To co-opt a new Councillor

The Clerk had only received one application to be co-opted, from Mrs Kate Wilson, to be co-opted onto the Parish Council.

Mrs Wilson explained to the Councillors why she wished to join the Council, and Councillors asked questions.  Mrs Wilson agreed that she was a busy lady, which she enjoyed being, and that she had more connections with Mullion than Cury, in which Parish her address was actually situated.  Mrs Wilson stated that she was willing to attend the monthly meetings and the research all the topics of discussion prior to the meetings.

A vote took place while Mrs Wilson left the meeting, and it was proposed by Councillor J Lang, seconded by Councillor M Rowse and RESOLVED to co-opt Mrs Kate Wilson onto the Parish Council.

Councillor Mrs K Wilson was welcomed back into the room.

12.	To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for funding 

A thank you letter had been received from Cornwall Air Ambulance.  

A letter had been received from the Helford River Children’s Sailing Trust.  Children from the Primary School attended sailing sessions free of charge.  It was proposed by Councillor R Willey, seconded by Councillor J Lang and RESOLVED to donate £200 to the organisation.

13.	Finance and Accounts

The Clerk was asked to stipulate which tank had been emptied by Young’s on the Finance Report in the future.

It was proposed by Councillor J Lang, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to confirm the accounts and to pay the invoices.

The Clerk advised the meeting that she had had difficulty paying in the car park money at the Post Office at Helston.  She had then tried to use the mobile NatWest Van which had taken over an hour of queuing.  It was hoped that the once the Post Office opened in Mullion, she could use that service.



14.	Other correspondence received

The Clerk had received correspondence from the Estate Services Manager at Cornwall Council in relation to the transfer of the new cemetery to the Parish Council.  Cornwall Council were willing to transfer the freehold of the site and the relevant documents would be sent through in due course.



The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.26pm.


	


Signed: ……………………………………..		Dated: ……………………..
[bookmark: _GoBack]		Chairman
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